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Although the plans of nineteenth- and early-twentieth century British towns all portray social features 
to a greater or lesser extent, few of them were specifically designed for social comment and analysis. 
Consequently, social town plans are little known and rarely enter the literature as ma{or sources for the 
study of urban conditions and activities, continuity and change. However, the few true social town 
plans and related plans with significant social content or unwitting social commentary that were 
produced represent important historical sources in their own right as well as frequently offering a short 
cut to the understanding of voluminous evidence. They can only be used and interpreted satisfactorily 
and successfully by the urban social historian if their purposes, methods of compilation and construction, 
and means of expression are understood. 

INTRODUCTION 
The nineteenth century witnessed a growing interest in and 
concern for social characteristics and conditions. This 
growing awareness in Britain was fed by the increasing 
quantity of evidence generated by such as Benthamite Utili
tarians, evangelical humanitarians, factory inspectors, 
medical officers of health, paternalists, the Poor Law Com
missioners, public health and radical reformers, and 
fledgling statistical societies. This mass of comment, evi
dence and research data created a massive archive of social 
analysis for future historians. However, its disadvantage 
for all but the most dedicated researcher is its sheer quantity. 
It was early realised that this often impenetrable description 
and data might be effectively portrayed and illuminated by 
mapping social information. As early as the 1820s it was 
recognised that maps were ideally suited to the analysis of 
cholera death distribution. In the later 1820s and 1830s, 
Dupin, Balbi, Guerry, Quetelet and D' Angeville mapped 
social statistics, particularly of crimes and education, in an 
effort to establish meaningful relationships, notably be
tween morality and instruction.2 By the 1850s there was a 
growing volume of cartographical analysis of 'moral statis
tics' as well as of less emotive social themes such as social 
conditions and disease incidence. Unfortunately, much of 
this social mapping was national, as in the case of Henry 
Mayhew's cartographic analysis of such phenomena as 
crime, illegitimacy and illiteracy? Such wide cartographic 
coverage could never illuminate cause and consequence 
within urban areas. The Builder recognised in 1856 that ' ... 
some advantage might accrue by ... presenting the facts to 
the eye, which is not afforded by the present maps, or by 
tables of statistics'. It suggested the use of shading to 'show 
the conditions of mortality, crime or ignorance, or of prop
erty, or pauperism, at the latest census of enquiry'. In this 
way social maps or atlases of towns might portray 'infor
mation which is to be got only ... laboriously from other 
sources' .4 However, this obvious advantage of social urban 
mapping must have been outweighed in most considera
tions by the complexity and cost of the exercise. Hence, 
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urban social mapping is unusual despite its clarity and value 
in synthesizing weighty social data into a form under
standable at a glance.5 In practice, social town mapping 
was confined to recording the condition of the urban popu
lation, its religious beliefs, and its interests and pastimes. 
Thus, it was predominantly restricted to the cartography of 
wealth and poverty, housing conditions, health and disease, 
religion, leisure pursuits and the availability of alcoholic 
drink.6 Surprisingly, social urban mapping never extended 
to the portrayal of 'moral statistics', which were not deline
ated at the locallevel.7 

THE MAPPING OF URBAN DISEASE INCI
DENCE AND HEALTH 
The first true social map of a British town appears to be the 
coloured manuscript map produced by the district surgeon 
for Leeds, Dr Robert Baker, to accompany his report8 to the 
Leeds Board of Health on the cholera outbreak of 1832. The 
map 'depicted the streets, sewered and paved by the town -
(colored blue) - by private individuals - (yellow) - the 
townships (green). The strong black lines denote the river 
and water-courses; the smaller lines in the middle of the 
streets point out the common sewerage, and, of course, by 
the colour of the street, it will be perceived whether it is 
public or private. The red colour marks only the districts in 
which the Cholera prevailed'. Unfortunately this manu
script map and accompanying schedule have not survived 
and the 'Cholera plan of Leeds ... ', which accompanied the 
published report of the Board of Health, is only a crude, 
reduced, lithographed version with 'Water-courses and 
Drains marked BLACK' and 'Cholera parts Lined. •9 These 
shaded areas were to be emphasised by being 'coloured red' 
by hand. Baker's 'cholera plan' shows that the disease was 
most prevalent in the most densely populated areas of the 
town and in the north-eastern areas particular~, emphasis
ing its proximity to 'open sewers and becks '.1 In contrast, 
only small areas of the town south of the River Aire were 
affected. Thus, the map established 'how exceedingly the 
disease ... prevailed in those parts of the town where there is 
a deficiency, often an entire want of sewerage, drainage and 
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Edwin Chadwick was so impressed with Baker's pub
lished map that it was developed into a 'Sanitary map of the 
town of Leeds' 12 which was included in the report of the 
Poor Law Commissioners 'on an inquiry into the sanitary 
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condition of the labouring population of Great Britain, 
1842'. In this version, 'the less cleansed districts' are 
'marked in dark brown', with the intensity of colour varying 
according to the condition of each district. Localities where 
cholera and other contagious diseases had been recorded are 
indicted. In addition to its record of the cholera outbreak, 
the map portrays other social features. A statistical table on 
the map face notes for each ward the population; births and 
deaths to population; the population on each acre; and the 
number of streets in each ward divided into 'good' and 'bad' 
streets. A key identifies by shading 'Houses of the Working 
Classes', 'Shops, Warehouses and Houses of Tradespeople' 
and 'Houses of the first class'. A conventional sign locates 
'Woollen, Worsted, Cotton, Silk or Flax Mills'; 'The Blue 
spot designates localities in which Cholera prevailed'; 'The 
Red spot designates localities from whence Contagious 
Diseases have been sent to the Houses of recovery from 
1834 to 1839'; and 'The less cleansed Districts are marked 
in Dark Brown'. Thus, this 'sanitary map' goes far beyond 
simply recording the impact of the cholera epidemic to offer 
information on the incidence of other disease, the location 
of textile workplaces and the distribution and quality of 
housing by class, as well as providing incidental informa
tion on population density and growth. 

Similarly, the Poor Law Commissioners' inquiry also 
includes a map of Bethnal Green Parish which combines 
data on the incidence of disease with other social informa
tion on the parish. The map uses a cross symbol to locate 
deaths 'from four classes of disease in certain localities 
during the year; ended 31st. Deer., 1838' ie:-

1. 'Contagious & Epidemic Diseases: Fever, Small 
Pox, Measles & Hooping Cough'. 

2. 'Diseases of the Brain & Nerves: Hydrocephalus, 
Apoplexy, Paralysis and Convulsions'. 

3. 'Diseases of the Lungs: Inflammation of Lungs, 
Asthma & Consumption'. 

4. 'Diseases of the Digestive Organs: Disease of Stom
ach, Liver & Intestines. Marasmus & Teething'. 

Mortality is shown in only those streets with five or 
more deaths. Additionally, the map distinguishes houses 
occupied by tradesmen and shopkeepers and by weavers 
and labourers. 13 

Following Baker's example, later reports and discourses 
on cholera epidemics were increasingly illustrated by maps. 
Certainly a dot distribution map of cholera deaths in Hull in 
1849 was displayed to the London Statistical Society in 
1853,14 and a cholera map of the City of London in 1850 
was produced. 15 However, these manuscript maps failed to 
survive although there is always the chance that they and 
others remain unrecognised in town records and archives. 
Thus, it is the cholera and other social town maps which 
were printed in numbers that survive as sources for today's 
urban historian. 

William Ormerod mapped 'localities' in Oxford subject 
in 1832 to cholera (represented by dots) and fever (by 
crosses). 16 He also indicated areas 'chiefly visited by dis
ease generally' by 'slight' shading. Thomas Shapter 
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identified individual deaths 'caused by Pestilential Cholera' 
in Exeter by a dot distribution, differentiating them by year 
for 1832, 1833 and 1834.17 He also located druggists, soup 
kitchens, cholera burying grounds and places where cloth
ing was destroyed. The cholera outbreak in London of 
1848-9 was portrayed in a crude map showing the worst 
affected areas by unexplained rough shading and noting 'the 
mortality from cholera in each registration district' in a 
reference table. 18 In the same Report Glasgow was mapped 
to show 'the arrangements for the Medical Relief of Chol
era', locating '26 Day Dispensaries', '13 Night 
Dispensaries', '4 Cholera Hospitals', '2 Houses of Refuge' 
and 'Districts most affected by Cholera'. 19 Also included 
were maps of the London parishes of Shoreditch20 and 
Bethnal Green21 showing, respectively, 'deaths from Chol
era' by unexplained shading and 'the Cholera Mist', with 
the latter distinguishing between open and closed sewers. 
London was again portrayed in 1852 by Augustus Peter
mann in a small inset on his cholera map of the British Isles. 
Petermann used six different tints of pink or red to indicate 
the varying proportions of death from cholera to total popu
lation in 1832. Similarly, the cholera outbreak of 1849 is 
portrayed in a crude sketchy inset of Liverpool on Hume's22 

'ecclesiastical and social' plan23 of the town ( 1858) which 
uses dots to 'indicate the parts of the town visited specially 
by cholera in 1849'. In 1856 Dr Henry Wentworth Acland 
produced an ambitious large-scale map of Oxford locating 
by street cases of cholera in 1832 and 1849 and by actual 
house block, distinguishing between cases of cholera proper 
and choleraic diarrhoea, in 1854.24 However, the most 
influential of all cholera maps was the death distribution 
map produced by Dr John Snow in 1855 of the Broad Street 
area of Soho in London in 1854.25 Snow's map relates 
cholera deaths to the location of water pumps in the area, 
establishing a 'cholera field' with its centre at the pump in 
Broad Street and, thus, showing that cholera was transmit
ted by water. Snow also mapped cholera deaths in areas 
served by different water companies in south London to 
establish the same connection between cholera and water 
supply, accompanying the map by statistical tables setting 
out the death rates in the areas served by the Southwark and 
Vauxhall Water Company and the Lambeth Water Com
pany. Later, dot distribution was again used to locate deaths 
from the cholera outbreak of 1866 in London.26 

Although cholera maps were the most extensively pro
duced social medical maps of British towns, the incidence 
of other diseases and epidemics was also mapped specifi
cally as well as being covered incidentally in cholera maps. 
In various reports 'on the sanitory condition of Leeds', for 
example, the Medical Officer of Health used maps to illus
trate the location of fever cases (1867, 1870, 1871, 1872, 
1875), smallpox cases (1871, 1872, 1875) and scarlet fever 
cases (1875, 1877). In 1879 Richard Jackson, a Leeds' 
bookseller, overprinted G.W. Bacon's28 map of the town 
with 'Red crosses' to 'show the streets where cases of 
scarlet fever have occurred during the ~ear 1878' and 'Blue 
crosses' for the cases of scarlet fever. 9 For Glasgow, Dr 
Robert Perry, Senior Physician to Glasgow Royal Infirmary, 
compiled a map of the epidemic of (probably) influenza of 
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December 1842 from the reports of the city's district sur
geons. Areas 'where the epidemic was most garticularly 
prevalent' are indicated 'with a darker shade' .3 Again for 
Glasgow, the Local Government report for 1902 includes a 
map showing the infected area in the town 'and the distri
bution of the Plague cases in the 1900 outbreak'. 31 

As the number of published reports to boards of health, 
town authorities and other interested bodies increased dur
ing the later nineteenth century, it is likely that other similar 
social medical maps were produced. The Metropolitan 
Board of Health, for example, published an annual series of 
maps, prepared by Stanford, locating cases of scarlet fever 
and other diseases such as diphtheria. 32 London Statistics, 
1895-6 (1897) contains a map identifying cases of enteric 
fever in London in 1894.33 The forty-second Annual Re
port of the Local Government Board (1912-13) is 
accompanied by a map showing comparative infant death 
rates in London, 1907-10 which emphasises the concentra
tion of poverty in the East End and south of the Thames 
through infant mortality statistics.34 Reports on the sani
tary condition of the City of London in the late 1890s by the 
Corporation's Public Health Department cartographically 
record notifications of infectious diseases?5 Similarly, for 
Birmingham, the Medical Officer of Health's 1896 report 
contains a map showing 'death rate from all causes in 1896' 
for each ward, concluding that 'the Wards in which the 
highest Death rates are recorded contain a large number of 
small back-to-back houses in which there is little ventilation 
and not much light... built in close, confined courts, ap
proached by narrow covered entries'. Unfortunately for the 
social historian, the ephemeral nature of such productions 
has ensured a low rate of survival. 

Perry recognised that his map emphasised 'that those 
places most densely inhabited, by the poorest of people, 
have suffered most severely' from the epidemic. The rela
tionship between ill health and poverty, highlighted by most 
medical maps but not always acknowledged, is frequently 
confirmed by horrific accompanying descriptions of urban 
slum conditions. It is also implicit in Robert Baker's 'Sani
tary map of ... Leeds' (1842) in which lower class areas 
correspond with the 'localities from whence Contagious 
Diseases have been sent to the Houses of recovery', for the 
middle classes would not have resorted to the Houses of 
Recovery for medical treatment.36 In fact, hospitals were 
notably thin on the ground as demonstrated in 'The Lancet 
map of Medical London 1881' which identifies general and 
special hospitals, poor law institutions and lunatic asy
lums.37 Chadwick came to understand that epidemic 
disease struck 'the uncleansed and close streets and wards 
occupied by the labouring classes; and that the track of the 
cholera is nearly identical with the track of fever'. He 
observed 'that in the badly cleansed and badly drained 
wards... the proportional mortality is nearly double that 
which prevails in the better conditioned districts'. The 
necessity of identifying those parts of a town that promised 
healthy living induced Dr Alfred Haviland to produce semi
social 'Health-Guide' maps of Brighton (1882)38 and 
Scarborough (1883)39 which define the healthiest parts of 
the town by 'aspect' and wind direction. 'The map ... is 
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intended to show the different aspects, levels, and the posi
tion of the several protective heights in the town; the 
prevalent winds for the months, seasons and the whole year, 
by means of wind charts; the mean temperatures of the sea 
and air for each month, the daily range of temperature, the 
maximum and minimum temperature of the air for each 
month; the fluctuations of the atmospheric pressure, and the 
rainfall; are all represented by diagrams round the map, and 
thus, even those not acquainted with the town will be 
enabled to select the most appropriate aspects for residence, 
and the most suitable time of the year for their visit: besides 
which, the map is so constructed as to be of essential service 
to the medical profession at large, enabling practitioners to 
obtain at a glance, all the most important information rela
tive to its climate, its physical geography, and its suitability 
for certain diseases such as consumption - points of essen
tial importance to the welfare of invalids and the reputation 
of Scarborough' .40 

While the cholera maps tried to confirm postulated 
relationships between cholera and altitude, 'miasma' or 
unpleasant smells, the weather, and the nature of the water 
supply, they all confirmed the close correlation between the 
disease and poverty. Inevitably, social urban cartographers 
developed an interest in mapping social conditions and 
welfare at the same time, as indicated by the inclusion of 
details of house occupancy, water supply, paving, sewerage, 
population density, birth and death rates, workplaces, hos
pitals and dispensaries, and other social features alongside 
information on cholera and other diseases. 

THE MAPPING OF URBAN WEALTH AND 
POVERTY 
The first town plan concerned solely with wealth and pov
erty appears to be the 'sanitary map' 41 of Dublin compiled 
by W.R. Wilde for a special report appended to the 1841 
Census of lreland.42 Streets are classified by a six-colour 
code43 into first (blue) and second (crimson) class 'private 
streets', first (yellow), second (red) and third (purple) class 
'shop streets', and third (brown) class 'mixed streets' .44 

However, this novel attempt at social classification was not 
well received in all quarters; the Athenaeum, for example, 
believed that it pointed the way to social disharmony and 
conflict. 45 

In 1858, the Rev. AbrahamHume, the antiquarian, natu
ralist and social investigator, differentiated between 'pauper 
streets', 'semi pauper streets' and 'streets of crime & im
morality' in his 'ecclesiastical and social' map of Liverpool, 
which additionally locates schools, specifying those 'under 
inspection' according to whether they were 'church', 'Ro
man Catholic', 'dissenting' or 'general'. The map was 
issued with Hume's pamphlet on the Condition of Liver
pool, 'though each is to some extent independent of the 
other'. 'Some of the subjects treated of in this Pamphlet, 
were alluded to slightly in the writer's evidence, given May 
14th, before the Select Committee of the House of Lords on 
"Spiritual Destitution in Populous Places". At that time, 
however, the materials were not all in readiness; and the 
colouring of the large map ... was not complete.' The large 
manuscript map, 'from which the present one is engraved', 
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was apparently exhibited to the Liverpool Clerical Society 
and the engraved version specified that it was 'first exhib
ited before the National Association for the promotion of 
Social Science; October 1858'. Hume believed that his 
'little map' promised 'to be useful far beyond the special 
purpose for which it was constructed' because 'it admits of 
being coloured ecclesiastically, historically, municipally, 
morally and socially'. Unfortunately, neither the large 
manuscript prototype46 nor any versions of the printed map 
coloured to portray social features, seem to have survived. 

Efforts to map attempts to alleviate poverty resulted in 
maps such as that 'shewing the operations of the Metropoli
tan Visiting and Relief Association' (1845).47 A tract, 
establishing the connection between the provision of im
proved dwellings and the 'great decrease in the rate of 
mortality and disease', the reduced use of space, and the 
'check given to immorality and crime', is illustrated by a 
map locating 'the several blocks of iml,roved dwellings 
belonging to different agencies' ( 1875).4 The rare creation 
of new model communities by philanthropic employers 
such as Robert Owen and Titus Salt, is recorded by plans 
such as that 'shewing the town, works, educational and 
other arrangements of Saltaire the property of Sir Titus Salt, 
Bart.' This plan includes a numbered reference table of 
'schools, etc.' identifying 'infants' school', 'boys' school', 
'girls' school', 'science class rooms', 'art class rooms', 
'gymnasium & drill room', 'lecture hall', 'reading room', 
and library. The plan locates the public park, allotment 
gardens, church, chapel and almshouses, and highlights the 
typical absence of public houses in such company towns. 

In the twentieth century the 'present development' of 
the 'first garden city' at Letchworth, Hertfordshire, was 
mapped in 1906 by its architects Barry Parker and Raymond 
Unwin showing by colour 'new buildings or in course of 
erection', building land, 'building plots arranged and open 
spaces', 'roads now existing (including 4\12 miles made~ 
Company' and 'buildings on estate when purchased'. 
Inset maps show the railway route to London and 'plan of 
estate showing proposed town and agricultural belt'. The 
plan demonstrates, at a 'glance', 'that the site chosen for the 
First Garden City is bisected by a railway, crossed by main 
roads, and well stocked with features of interest. The plan 
has been prepared in a spirit of respect for what already 
exists, and in accord with the contour of the land, and it can 
be carried out without the destruction of the standing trees, 
or of such existing features as Letchworth Park and Norton 
Common'. The state of development of the garden city is 
recorded on two other plans. One 'from enlargement and 
actual survey by Underwood & Kent' shows the situation 
in 1912, 1919, 1927, 1929, 1938 and possibly in between, 
and the other, showing the town area only, in 1922, 1925, 
1929 and possibly in between. Similarly, Louis de Sois
sons, architect and town planner of the second 'garden city' 
at Welwyn, produced his first plan of the projected 'beauti
ful and industrially efficient town, socially acceptable to all' 
in 1920 contrasting a formal civic and business centre with 
informal residential sectors surrounded by an 'agricultural 
belt' .50 A key identifies residential, factory and shopping 
areas, and 'open spaces'. The only apparent cartographic 
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indication of the funding of social action is to be found in 
London Statistics which includes maps produced for the 
London County Council for the years 1897-98 and 1898-99 
'showing the rates made in each parish in the county of 
London'.51 

The greatest cartographical portrayal of poverty and 
wealth - 'the greatest modem investigation in social statics' 
[sic]- was undertaken by Charles Booth, 52 the rich founder 
of a Liverpool shipping line, now based in London. Fol
lowing assertions in the Pall Mall Gazette in 1885 by the 
Marxist Social Democratic Federation that one in four 
Londoners lived in poverty and from supporters such as 
Morris and Hyndman that 'official returns prove conclu
sively that vast masses of countrymen are living on the very 
verge of starvation', a sceptical Booth set out to lift the 
'curtain' on 'the mass of the people of London in classes 
according to degrees of poverty or comfort and to indicate 
the conditions of life in each class'. In order to gather the 
required data, Booth embarked in 1886 on a detailed survey, 
starting in the Tower Hamlets area of east London. 53 Over 
the next seventeen years Booth was to test 'poverty by the 
degree of crowding in their dwellings and wealth by the 
number of servants employed', and by such criteria as 
occupation, family size, room occupancy, household in
come and budget, and much else. 

Booth believed that a systematic objective 'scientific' 
analysis was essential to reveal the facts of 'the most per
plexing and insoluble problem of the modem world'. The 
situation was currently 'hidden from view' in a plethora of 
emotive 'terrible pictures: starving children, suffering 
women, overworked men .. .'. Wealth or poverty were re
lated to a 'poverty line' which was calculated as the income 
needed to keep a family in basic necessities such as food, 
clothing, shelter and fuel - 'my poor may be described as 
living under a struggle to obtain the necessaries of life and 
make both ends meet; while the very poor live in a state of 
chronic want'. In due course Booth's monumental enquiry 
covered housing, employment, wages, health and religion. 
Booth recognised that 'in a general way the results, street 
by street and district by district, can be best shown graphi
cally' and that the resulting 'ground plan of a social map of 
London' made 'many sources of information ... available'. 
They then 'readily' fell 'into line'. Thus, he illustrated his 
survey with the most sophisticated poverty maps of the age. 

As the data was collected, it was delineated in manu
script in colour on the 25-inch to the mile Ordnance Survey 
map of the area.54 'From the details provided ... each street 
in London has received its distinctive colour for the map, 
and the whole population ... has been divided by class in 
proportion to the number of school children'. When com
plete, the record of wealth and poverty was superimposed 
by Edward Stanford onto his renowned 'Library Map of 
London •55 by overprinting in colours 56 - 'the original map ... 
25in. to the mile, measures 16ft. by 13ft., but has been very 
beautifully reduced by Messrs. Stanford to the 6in. scale'. 

'Most of 1886 was occupied with preliminary work, 
1887 sufficed to complete the district inquiry in East Lon
don, and 1888 was spent on the trades and special subjects'. 
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The first stage of Booth's survey, covering east London, was 
published in 1889 accompanied by a 'Descriptive Map of 
East End Poverty ... in 1887'. 57 Since there were no streets 
in the wealthiest category in the area, the yellow classifica
tion of wealth was omitted from the map and key, with the 
six-colour classification from black to red only being used. 
The map also incorporated a numerical table of the 'propor
tions of the classes in East London ... ' and a horizontal bar 
chart showing 'graphically the proportions of the classes .. .'. 

The poverty map had been initially 'compiled from 
School Board Visitors' reports'. It was then subjected 'to 
the test of criticism'- 'It was exhibited at Toynbee Hall and 
Oxford House, and was seen and very carefully studied by 
many who are intimately acquainted, not with the whole, 
but each with some part, of the district portrayed. Espe
cially, we obtained most valuable aid in this way from the 
Relieving Officers'58 and from the agents of the Charity 
Organisation Society. 59 Booth maintained that this map 
had been prepared mainly as a straightforward means of 
rapidly checking the conclusions of the complex data col
lected. In the event, 'the map stood the test very well. There 
were errors, but on reference they were, in almost every 
case, found to be due to mistake in the transfer of verbal into 
graphic description, or consequent on our having made a 
whole street the unit of colour, whereas different parts of 
the same street were of very different character. The map 
was revised, and now equally represents the facts as dis
closed by this inquiry and as agreed to by the best local 
authorities'. However, in constructing his map mainly from 
the reports of the School Board Visitors, 60 Booth had biased 
his sample by considering only families with children of or 
near to school age. This amounted to only about half the 
population. Booth assumed that his results were repre
sentative for the whole population but the support of a 
family of several school children was often the factor which 
kept some families in poverty. 

Volume :rfi1 of the survey was published in 1891 with a 
case of maps as an appendix containing an extended up
dated poverty map in four sections, 62 with streets classified 
by the seven-colour code. This sectional map does not quite 
cover the whole of the capital, being 's~uared off some way 
within the Metropolitan boundaries'. 3 It indicates 'the 
character of every street so far as it extends'. The extended 
map was prepared from information collected on an altered 
basis64 from the earlier survey. It was then subjected to a 
more rigorous revision process than the 1887 map - 'the 
marking of the streets in different shades and colours ac
cording to their prevailing social character was .... revised 
by my secretaries,65 who for this purpose walked over the 
whole ground, and also by the School Board visitors. After 
this it was referred to the parish relieving officers for each 
Union, and to the agents of the Charity Organisation Society 
throughout London. The police were also referred to with 
regard to the streets marked black. Finally, I have consulted 
the clergy and their district visitors as to most ofthe poorer 
parts ... At each stage of revision amendments have been 
introduced where needed, and the map may now ... be ac
cepted as practically correct'. There are a number of minor 
differences between the 1887 and 1889 coverage of the 

Tower Hamlets' area which are probably corrections rather 
than revisions.66 

The appendix case of maps also contains 'a map67 ofthe 
whole Metropolitan area divided into compound blocks of 
about 30,000 inhabitants each ... shaded according to the 
percentage of poverty found in each', with numerical tables 
of population, 'persons to an acre' and 'per centage of 
poverty' in 134 areas numbered to correspond with the map. 
The tables define the numerical relationship of J'overty to 
comfort in (mainly) the school board districts.6 The per
centage of poverty is divided into seven categories of 
shading ranging from 'under 10' to under 70. 

Despite being superseded by a new version of the pov
erty map in 1902-3, 'the original maps (dated 1889), 
coloured both by streets and by School Board blocks' could 
'still be obtained, arranged in a case uniformly with' the 
new series of volumes. Similarly, the 1889 poverty map 
was sold separately throughout by Stanford, as was the 
revised and extended version in twelve sheets69 of 1900 
which was used for the 1902-3 edition of Booth's survey 
after further revision in 1899-1900. 

The final version of Booth's London poverty map ap
peared with the publication of the full seventeen volume 
edition of the surve?t which added 'the Third Series, "Relig
ious Influences".' 0 The 'Poverty Map' of 1889 was 
'revised and much enlarged' _?I It had then been 'cut into 
sections' and 'bound up with the ... volumes' ,72 with 'each 
section ... accompanied by a few pages of descriptive notes 
which, without breaking the thread of the book, may assist 
the reader to understand the character of the district por
trayed'. 'The new map starts from the old one. There has 
been no attempt to obtain fresh information such as that on 
which the original compilation was founded. On the other 
hand the revision has been very systematic. Every court and 
alley has been visited, and when changes seemed necessary 
in the tint that had been given to it, these changes have been 
most carefully considered. Some of these alterations may 
be consequent on errors in the original map, but the bulk of 
them are simply the result of the natural alteration of ten 
years of demolitions, rebuilding and expansion involving 
changes in the character or distribution of the population'. 
In order to resurvey every street, the 'prolonged walks 
through London, when engaged on this revision - walks to 
be measured by hundreds, or even thousands, of miles -
... had ... the company and cooperation of experienced mem
bers of the Police force, chosen for their local knowledge'. 
Additionally Booth was 'greatly helped by Local Govern
ment officials, Schoolmasters, Charitable workers, Doctors, 
Nurses and others who from prolonged residence or from 
exceptional opportunities have possessed intimate knowl
edge of local conditions'. In order to ensure the 
comparability of streets designated in a particular class in 
all areas covered by the survey Booth ensured that one of 
his investigators checked the classification of every street 
covered by the survey on the ground. Despite the continu
ing growth in information sources and, presumably, the 
consequent increase in the accuracy of compilation, the new 
version of the map shows little welfare improvement over 
the intervening years. A reviewer commented that 'the 
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changes in the ten years' interval are dismally infrequent. 
A prolonged period of prosperity has failed to move the 
black to blue or the blue to red ... often bad areas have 
disappeared, but the neighbourhood around has grown in
sensibly darker'. The upgrading of the area around Golden 
Square to pink was all too infrequent and the decline of 
Limehouse to black more common. 

Despite the dramatic and immediate impact of Booth's 
remarkable poverty maps, they present problems of inter
pretation. Booth recognised that it was unlikely that all 
occupants of a particular street would belong to the same 
class. Equally he understood that streets defined in the same 
class might be on the way up or down the social league table. 
'The difference between a red street which might also be 
yellow and a yellow street that is suffering from decay is 
enormous.' Booth's seven-colour classification is inevita
bly limited and 'imperfect' in portraying the 'endless 
variety of circumstances' and the 'almost infinite compli
cation' revealed by his street-to-street survey which could 
not be clarified completely even by 'a rainbow of colour'. 
In order to try to describe those streets which could not be 
defined in terms of only one class and colour, Booth 'com
bined colouring (as Pink and Red)' to indicate 'a mixture of 
the Classes which the Colours represent', particularly su
perimposing black line onto dark blue for the common 
mixture of the 'very poor' and 'lowest class'. Similarly, 
Booth included a purple category to depict 'poverty & 
comfort (mixed)'. The fact that at least one third of Lon
don's population emerged as occupying streets of mixed 
comfort and poverty renders interpretation of the map im
precise, limited and troublesome. 

However, it is unrealistic to expect such ambitious, 
sophisticated, complex and acclaimed social thematic maps 
to be without problems. At a glance the predominant social 
characteristics of an area are defined, while detailed study 
reveals with great accuracy the wealth or poverty of indi
vidual streets.73 Booth's map highlights the segregated 
topography of the metropolitan townscape in which distinct 
residential districts were determined by class, with poverty 
and crime concentrated in the old industrial and dock areas 
of the East End, in the riverside parishes south of the River 
Thames and in small expanding pockets of want spread 
across the capital. It reveals the immobile poor trapped in 
dead-ends and cui-de-sacs created by newly-built transport 
infrastructure, such as railway lines, canal walls and other 
physical barriers. It shows how the standard of contiguous 
areas was consequently lowered. Through its successive 
editions, it indicates the depressing chronology of change 
over time in which decline in living standards was more 
common than improvement. Thus, there was a common 
process in action, facilitated by transport and suburban 
development, in which 'the red and yellow classes are 
leaving, and the streets which they occupied are becoming 
pink and pink-barred; whilst the streets which were for
merly pink turn to purple and purple to light blue'. Booth's 
poverty maps, most influentially, reveal with an immediacy, 
a deeply disturbing situation in which nearly one person in 
every three lived in continuous poverty and a 'submerged 
tenth' at the bottom of the social league existed perpetually 
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on the edge of starvation, in chronic want, unable to main
tain a reasonable physical existence. 

A rare reason for a dramatic plunge into poverty was the 
sudden and catastrophic loss of home due to fire or other 
damage. The few bombing raids on London during the First 
World War are recorded by 'The Daily Mail ma~ of Zeppe
lin and aeroplane bombs on London' (1919) 4 and the 
'Map, showing where bombs fell in the London area during 
the war' (1920).15 Provision to deal with such catastrophes 
is sometimes recorded in the delineation of fire brigade 
stations. 76 

THE MAPPING OF URBAN POPULATION 
STRUCTURE 
Volume 1 of Booth's London survey also contains unusual 
small single-page maps analysing the population structure 
of 'East London & Hackney' by differentiating those born 
within the area from those born outside London, in other 
parts of England and Wales, in other parts of the United 
Kingdom, and abroad.77 Shading is used to distinguish the 
numbers per thousand of population born elsewhere. Simi
larly? volume 3 78 of the Poverty series contains a fold-out 
map 9 at the scale of one inch to the mile 'showing the 
proportion of the inhabitants of each registration sub-dis
trict in 1881, born in other parts of the United Kingdom', 
shaded according to percentage. Other London maps to 
record population and housing density are an untitled map 
published by Stanford on which numbers refer 'to the 
population of each districts%iven in the London & Rochester 
Dioceses Book for 1877', the 'Map of London & suburbs 
shewing the average number of houses per acre' (1881),81 

and that which shows 'the average population per acre ... 
1871 to 1881 ' and 'the rates of increase and decrease of 
population... 1871 to 1881 ', 82 prepared for the Statistical 
Society in 1885. 

THE MAPPING OF URBAN EDUCATION 
Many town maps portra~ schoo11ocations but rarely in as 
much detail as Hume's8 Liverpool which specifies those 
'Under Inspection' and differentiates them as 'Church', 
'Roman Catholic', 'Dissenting' or 'General'. Booth's 
'Map of Inner and East London', '(In a Pocket)', locates 
public elementary, board and voluntary schools. The dis
tribution of educational provision was most 
comprehensively mapped for London by the School Board 
of London, established after Forster's Education Act of 
1870.84 From c.1877 until c.1902 Stanford's Library Map 
of London and Ordnance Survey 6-inch sheets were over
printed to locate schools, with red for board schools and 
blue for public elementary schools,85 so that the School 
Board could identify at a glance where provision was inade
quate and could decide where schools should be built. 

By 1881, Stanford's base map was considered 'practi
cally useless' by the School Board because it was so 
out-of-date. The School Board's approaches to the Bacon 
company to supply a more up-to-date base map persuaded 
Stanford to revise his 'Library Map' and, in the event, a 
partially revised version of the Stanford map, produced 
specially for the School Board, was used for board school 
portrayal c.1881 and in 1886, and, after fur-.her revision 
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again specially for the Board, c.1892. This latter edition 
differentiates permanent and temporary Board schools, 
sites for permanent Board schools, and inspected voluntary 
schools. A final version of the map appeared c.1902. How
ever, it is clear that the maps were continuously revised by 
hand as they were issued by the Board to the school inspec
tors. 

School Board demand was probably also responsible for 
the publication of the 'Annual map of London' by the 
London County Council in 1903. The 1905 edition of this 
map was used as the base for the London County Council's 
'Survey and Inspection of Non-Provided Schools' .86 The 
'Map showing the situation of all public elementary 
schools' distinguishes 'by various signs the class of each 
school and the class of the managing body'. The map 
differentiates London County Council schools by red out
line circles, non-provided schools by blue outline circles, 
and 'non-provided declared unsuitable' by solid blue trian
gles. 'The schools are numbered separately' to refer to a 
reference table, for the LCC, of ordinary schools, higher 
elementary schools, higher grade schools, and higher ele
mentary and higher grade schools, and for non-provided 
schools, 'Church, National, and Parochial schools', 'British 
schools', Wesleyan schools, Roman Catholic schools, Jew
ish schools, 'other voluntary schools (not special)' and 
'condemned schools'. In the index 'the names of Non-pro
vided Schools declared "Unsuitable" are printed in 
heavy-faced type. "All" signifies all Departments con
demned. B,G,I. Mxd. signify respectively Boys, Girls, 
Infants or Mixed'. From 1914, London school distribution 
maps were based on the 'Municipal map of London'. 

The County Council was also responsible for publishing 
a variety of maps delineating London's educational provi
sion in its London Statistics between 1898 and 1905, 
including 'voluntary & board schools in receipt of Parlia
mentary grants, 1894-95', 'the places of residence of the 
1000 junior county scholars elected at the first four compe
titions, 1893-1895', 'principal centres of teaching in science 
and technology (other than those connected with the School 
Board for London)', 'principal centres of teaching in art 
(other than those connected with the School Board for 
London)', 'public and proprietary secondary schools for 
boys' and ' ... for girls', 'places of residence of the 1,450 
junior scholars elected at the last competitions, Dec. 1895 -
Dec. 1897' and 'education map of London June 1904'.87 

'Centres of Special Instruction' provided by the London 
School Board were mapped c.1896 by Bacon & Co., with 
separate maps locating centres for cookery, laundry work, 
housewifery, deaf children, blind children, manual training 
(woodwork}, and physically and mentally defective chil
dren.88 Stanford continued to tap the lucrative London 
educational market with maps locating 'metropolitan Poor 
Law schools' (1898)89 and 'public elementary schools' 
( 1903). 90 This latter map numbers board schools in red and 
'other efficient elementary schools' in blue, referring to 
tables of board schools, 'efficient elementary schools other 
than board schools', 'schools for pupil teachers', 'centres 
for the instruction of the blind' and of the deaf, 'industrial 
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schools' and 'centres for the instruction of the mentally 
defective' and ' ... of the physically defective'. 

The only indication of urban literacy seems to be the 
mapping of library provision in Birmingham which ap
peared as a frontispiece to the Birmingham Free Public 
Libraries annual report, 1907.91 

CONCLUSION 
Thus, when all the varied and various dimensions of the 
social aspects of British town plans are brought together and 
considered as a whole, it is clear that a wealth of fascinating 
and enlightening social history is available in cartographic 
form. However, it is disappointing but not surprising that 
so much of this social mapping has been concentrated on 
London and is so sparse and dissimilar for other towns. 
Nevertheless, apart from the obvious, it is a source that has 
been largely ignored by social historians who have so far 
missed a significant and different opportunity to illustrate 
the life of various types of towns in the second half of the 
nineteenth century and the early twentieth century. 

NOTES 
No such social town plans are recorded in: 

Burden, E.: Printed Maps of Berkshire 1574-1900, Part 
2: Town Plans (1992; revised 1993 and 1994) 

Chambers, B.: Printed Maps and Town Plans of Bed
fordshire 1576-1900 (The Publications of the 
Bedfordshire Historical Record Society, Vol. 62; 1983) 

Cowen, W.: The Maps of Edinburgh (2nd edition; 1932) 

Moir, D.G. (ed): The Early Maps of Scotland to 1850 
Vol. 11. ( 1983) 

Only drink plans are recorded in: 

Chubb, T., & Stephen, G.H.: A Descriptive List of the 
Printed Maps of Norfolk, 1574-1916; Descriptive List of 
Norwich Plans and the Principal Early Views 1541-1914 
(1928) 

However, there were undoubtedly more social maps of 
British towns produced than are recorded here or else
where. 

Inevitably, the facts that London was mapped with far 
greater frequency than any other town and that it was 
most often the subject of social investigation, have pro
duced a much fuller cartographic social record than 
exists for other towns. Consequently, a very high per
centage of social maps constructed and here discussed 
cover London. Full carto-bibliographical details are 
given in: 

Howgego, J ., & Darlington, 1.: The Printed Maps of Lon
don c.1553-1850 (1964; reprinted 1978 with revisions) 

Hyde, R.: Printed Maps of Victorian London 1851-1900 
(1975) 

A survey of the printed map resources of the British Li
brary's Map Library has revealed only those urban social 
maps discussed herein. 
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2 
For a full discussion of the development of thematic 

cartography and, in particular, the mapping of 'moral 
statistics', see: Robinson, A. H.: Early Thematic Map
ping in the History of Cartography (1982) 

For Britain, see: Smith, D.: Victorian Maps of the Brit
ish Isles (1985) 

3 See: Smith, D.: 'The social maps of Henry May hew' 
(Map Collector, 30; 1985) 

4 
Quoted from the Builder (1856) in: Hyde, R.: op cit. 

Hyde's discussion of 'thematic maps' is the most com
prehensive coverage of this genre of mapping for 
London. Hyde's work has been used extensively as 
source for coverage of some of the social maps of Lon
don in this essay. 

5 Unfortunately, social urban maps fail to offer new in
formation on other aspects of towns since social data 
was simply superimposed onto existing topographical 
town plans or onto outline plans derived from them. 

6 Although town political and administrative boundary 
mapping; military; most economic and business map
ping; sanitary and improvement mapping; cab, tram 
and other transport mapping; cycling; and postal and 
communication mapping all have social dimensions, 
they are not here considered as 'social' town maps. 

For maps of urban leisure facilities and provision, see: 
Smith, D.: 'The leisure mapping of British towns' 
(forthcoming). 

It is hoped to produce separate studies of the military 
and of the transport and communications' mapping of 
British towns. 

7 Although crime was never cartographically analysed 
for individual towns, the distribution of the application 
and administration of justice was portrayed by the de
lineation of police stations and courts, county courts, 
and even 'the Inns of Court and places frequented by 
the Learned in Law'. See, for example, Hyde, R.: op 
cit, nos. 34, 164, 244. W.& A.K. Johnston's Atlas ... of 
the British Isles and Empire throughout the World 
(1907) contained a map of 'London Metropolitan Po-
lice divisions & stations', and Bacon s Large Scale 
Atlas of London ( c.l912) included maps of 'London po
lice courts' and 'London. County courts'. 'County 
Court houses' were also located on 'Davies's map of 
the British metropolis' (1848) [Dar1ington, 1., & How
gego, J.: op cit, no. 410 (2)] and Bacons also published 
'The practitioners map of outlying, practising and resi
dential Commissioners for Oaths issued to London 
practising solicitors by Miss Walsh' (c.1904). 

8 Baker, R.: Report of the Leeds Board of Health (1833) 

9 Bonser, K.J., & Nichols, H.: Printed Maps and Plans 
of Leeds, 1711-1900 (Thoresby Society; 1960), no.72. 

10 Bonser, K.J., & Nichols, H.: op cit 

11 For a full discussion of cholera maps in the investiga-
tion of the cause and spread of the disease, see: Smith, 
D.: 'Cholera and the medical mapping of English 
towns' (Bulletin of the Society of Cartographers, 27, 1; 
1993). See also: Gilbert, E.W.: 'Pioneer maps of 
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health and disease in England' (Geographical Journal, 
124; 1958) 

12 
Bonser, K.J., & Nichols, H.: op cit, no. 95 

13 
Occupational distribution is also sometimes portrayed 

in such maps as the 'Map showing London drapers' 
(c.l925), 'Map of London showing offices of the Mid-
land Bank Limited' (1924), and the 'Plan of the 
principal streets in London, shewing their relative dis
tance from the proposed new cattle market & from that 
at Islington' (c.1851) [Hyde, R.: op cit, no. 21] which 
locates butchers' shops in red. In 1896, G.W. Bacon 
produced for the Statistical Department of London 
County Council a 'Map showing the suggested sites for 
proposed public slaughterhouses in London; the ap
proximate areas or districts which would be served by 
each, and the railway goods routes from the Cattle Mar-
ket Islington to each site, and from the landing place 
for foreign cattle at Thames Haven to Islington Cattle 
Market' [Hyde, R.: op cit, no. 280]. 

14 Cooper, H.: 'On the cholera mortality in Hull during 
the epidemic of 1849' (Journal of the Statistical Soci-
ety of London, 16; 1853) 

IS Reported to the City of London's Commissioners of 
Sewers in his second annual report by Sir John Simon, 
the Officer of Health. See: Simon, J.: Reports Relat-
ing to the Sanitary Condition of the City of London 
(1854); Hyde, R.: op cit. 

16 Ormerod, W.P.: The Sanatory Condition of0x
ford(l848); 'Plan of Oxford shewing the parts visited 
by cholera and fever'. 

17 Shapter, T.: History of the Cholera in Exeter in 1832 
(1849) 

18 'Cholera Map of the Metropolis, 1849. Exhibited in 
the Registration Districts', in Report of the General 
Board of Health on the epidemic cholera of 1848 & 
1849 (1850). 

19 'Plan of Glasgow. Dr. Sutherland's Report. Exhibit-
ing the arrangements for the Medical Relief of Cholera 
during the Epidemic of 1848-1849'. 

20 'Plan of the Parish of S1• Leonard Shoreditch. Shew-
ing the deaths from Cholera during the Epidemic of 
1848-1849,' 

21 'Map of the Parish ofBethnal Green, Shewing the 
Cholera Mist in 1848-49. Prepared by Hector Gavin, 
M. D.' 

22 Rev. Abraham Hume, 'Incumbent of the new Parish 
of Vauxhall, Liverpool', sometime explorer of Chile 
and Peru for the South American Missionary Society. 

23 'Liverpool Ecclesiastical and Social. By the Revd. A. 
Hume, D.C.L. 1858.' The plan was produced to ac
company Hume's pamphlet on the Condition of 
Liverpool, Religious and Social; including notices of 
the state of education, morals, pauperism and crime. 

24 Acland, H.W.: Memoiron the Cholera at Oxford in 
the year 1854 (1856) 

25 Illustrating the second edition of Snow's pamphlet 
On the Mode of Communication of Cholera (1855) 
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26 Ninth Report of the Medical Officer of the Privy Coun
cil for I866 ( 1867) 

See: Hyde, R.: op cit, no. 111: 'Map showing the distri
bution of cholera in London and its environs, from June 
27th to July 21st 1866'; no. 112: 'Map showing the dis
tribution of deaths from cholera in registration districts 
of London. 1866.' 

27 See: Bonser, K.J., & Nichols, H.: op cit, nos. 169, 
227,228 

28 For details of Bacon and his firm, see: Smith, D.: 
'George Washington Bacon 1862-c.1900' (Map Collec
tor, 65; 1993). Bacon is also discussed extensively in: 
Hyde, R.: op cit. 

29 Bonser, K.J., & Nichols, H.: op cit, no. 261. 

30 An interesting social aspect of Perry's map is that its 
production was used as therapy for the mentally ill. An 
accompanying slip notes that 'In order to aid the laud
able design of Dr. Hutchinson in exercising the mental 
and bodily faculties of the inmates of the Lunatic Asy
lum, the Printing of this Paper, the Colouring the Maps, 
etc., is wholly the work of the inmates'. It was hoped 
'that this circumstance will induce the reader to make al
lowance for anything he may observe amiss in the 
manner in which this, their first essay, has been per
formed.' 

31 Low, Dr. R. Bruce: Reports and Papers on Bubonic 
Plague by Dr. R Bruce Low (H. M. Stationery Office; 
1902) 

32 Noted and illustrated in: Glanville, P.: London in 
Maps (1972) 

33 'Enteric fever. Houses invaded in London from De-
cember 2nd-22nd. 1894 (inclusive)'. See: Hyde, R.: 
op cit, no. 291 

34 'Wohl, A.S.: Endangered Lives. Public Health in Vic-
torian Britain (1983) 

35 See: Hyde, R.: op cit, nos. 296 (4)-(6). Alternative 
versions of the map show the 'situation of restaurants, 
taverns, bakehouses, and other places where food is 
cooked for sale to the public' and record 'house to house 
inspection'. See: Hyde, R.: op cit, nos. 296 (1), (3). 

36 Dennis, R.: English Industrial Cities of the Nineteenth 
Century. A social geography (1949) 

37 See: Hyde, R.: op cit, no. 185. 'The Lancet map of 
medical London 1881. Distribution of medical relief 
within the Metropolitan Area London, 1881' was com
piled by Dr. Frederick J. Mount, Deputy 
Inspector-General of Hospitals and Vice-President of the 
Statistical Society of London and published in the Lan
cet, 16-7-1881. Hyde considers that it 'may have been a 
deliberate attempt to embarrass the authorities into ac
tion, for it was produced for the benefit of overseas 
visitors to the International Medical and Sanitary Exhibi
tion being currently held in London'. 

The distribution of other types of medical provision was 
delineated in such other maps as the 'Map of London 
showing the positions of the various imbicile asylums, in
fectious hospitals, ambulance stations, homes for 
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children and other institutions under the control of the 
Metropolitan Asylums Board', published in 1900. See: 
Hyde, R.: op cit, no. 312. 

and 'The distribution of hospital accommodation within 
the metropolitan area. 1883' which locates hospitals, 
poor law institutions, and lunatic asylums, to accompany 
statistics published by the Royal Statistical Society in 
1890. See: Hyde, R.: op cit, no. 247. 

The 'Map showing the ecclesiastical districts of Lon
don', published by the Metropolitan and National 
Nursing Association' c.1877, identifies the 'Location of 
Trained and Untrained Nurses'. See: Hyde, R.: op cit, 
no. 157. 

38 The 'Health-Guide map for Brighton' shows geology 
and relief in order to indicate the 'aspect' of the land, 
shown by arrows and letters. Arrows point in the direc
tion of slope. The letters indicate the wind direction to 
which the slope was exposed. 

39 Haviland, A.: Scarborough as a health resort : its 
physical geography, geology, climate & vital statistics 
with health guide map, etc. (1883). 

This memoir contains a large fold-out 'Health guide map 
for Scarborough with wind charts for each month, sea
son & the mean of 5 years illustrating the memoir on 
Scarborough as a health resort by Alfred Haviland, mem
ber of the Royal College of Surgeons of England 
F.R.M.C.S. London. Late lecturer at S1• Thomas's Hospi
tal London, on the "Geographical Distribution of 
Disease". Author of "Climate Weather & Disease"; "The 
Sanitary Regulations of Ancient Rome"; "The Geo
graphical Distribution of Heart Disease, Cancer & 
Phthisis" etc.'. 

In addition to the 'Wmd Charts for the Months; Scarbor
ough, 1877 -1881', the map has diagrams representing; 
'The outer & inner protective circles of Scarborough 
Shewing the Heights which influence its Climate', 'A 
wind chart shewing the mean direction of the winds dur
ing 1877-1881 & that of the localities over which they 
may blow to Scarborough', 'Diagram of the tempera
tures of the Sea & Air Atmospheric Pressure & Rainfall', 
and 'Diagram showing how precipitous cliffs break the 
force but preserve the purity of strong prevailing winds'. 
There is also a coloured 'Index to Contour Shading' and 
a 'Numbered Reference to Hotels & Banks, etc'. 

40 Preface by J.W. Taylor, M.D., D.Sc., Medical Officer 
of Health. 

41 'Dublin. Within the Municipal Boundary' 

42 Report upon the Tables of Deaths. Section V. Special 
Sanitary Report on the City of Dublin. Report upon the 
Deaths, Occupations, and Diseases of the various Dis
tricts and Localities of the City of Dublin, arranged 
according to their apparently Sanitary position, or the 
Classes of the Community by whom they are inhabited. 
In Census of Ireland (1843). 

43 Hyde, R.: op cit incorrectly notes this as a 'seven-col-
our system' (p.31). 

44 The .first class private streets, north and south, include 
all the squares and principal private streets, the resi-
dences of the highest classes of society and professional 
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men, and (with rare exceptions) are unoccupied by 
shops or other places of public business - without any 
of the adjoining lanes, passages, or minor streets. All 
these amounting to 38, that is, 19 on each side of the 
city, are coloured blue on the accompanying sanitary 
map. 

The second class private streets, north and south, are 
likewise inhabited by the upper classes of society and 
professional persons; but, generally speaking, these 
streets and their houses are of an inferior description, 
and many of them are situated in districts of a more un
healthy nature than the first class, and some of them 
likewise contain several shops, inter-mixed through the 
private houses... All these streets are coloured crim
son, and amount to 38, of which 12 are on the south, 
and 26 on the north side of the city. 

The first class shop streets coloured yellow upon the 
map amount to 22 in all, 14 on the south, and 8 on the 
north side of the river. Some private residences will be 
found in a few of these. 

The second class shop streets, which are inferior, but 
generally adjoining to, or located in the neighbourhood 
of, the former are coloured red; they are chiefly on the 
south side, and amount to 46 in all, or 33 on the south, 
and 13 on the north. 

The third class shop streets are of a still lower grade, 
many of them being filled with huxter's shops, - they 
are generally inhabited by the lowest class of traders, 
and also by artisans, and some of the poorest of the 
population; they are coloured purple, and amount to 
28, one-half on each side of the city. 

The sixth class, stiled in the annexed tables "Mixed 
Streets", from their including small shops and also the 
private residences of the middling classes, amount to 
30, of which 24 are to be found on the south, and only 
6 on the north side of the city; they are coloured brown 
on the map.' 

45 'The census-makers ... have actually classified the 
streets of Dublin by different tints of blue, crimson, yel
low, red, purple, and brown. This will produce infinite 
discord and endless confusion. Those who live in a 
blue (or first-class) street, will turn up their noses at 
those who dwell in a crimson (or second-class) street; 
the inhabitants of crimson streets will look down on the 
inhabitants of yellow streets ... we may confidently an
ticipate a rupture of all social relations... We have no 
doubt that this egregious blunder in map-making will 
set ten thousand families, in Dublin, at loggerheads. 
The blue streets may remain on terms of cold acquain
tanceship with the crimson, but it will soon be 
absolutely necessary for the crimson to give the yellow 
the cut direct. It will then be blue and crimson against 
the other hues'. Athenaum (1844 ). Quoted in: Robin
son, A.: op cit. 

46 As is the case with other manuscript maps produced 
for exhibition and to illustrate lectures. See, for exam
ple, the cholera distribution maps by Dr. Robert Baker, 
Sir John Simon (?) and H. Cooper (?) noted in: Smith, 
D.: 'Cholera and the medical mapping of English 
towns' (Bulletin of the Society of Cartographers (27, I; 
1993) 
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Similarly, 'a lecture ... delivered at the Old Town Hall, 
by Mr. Alfred Haviland ... on "Scarborough as a Health 
Resort"' was 'illustrated by large maps showing the 
Physical Geography of the town, the Geographical dis
tribution of Consumption and other diseases in England 
and Wales, and diagrams explaining how the peculiar 
physical features within and around the borough tended 
to influence its climate .. .' Haviland proposed to the 
Sanitary Committee of the Corporation that he should 
'complete the map ... and furnish a memoir descriptive 
of it'. Since the evidence showed that 'this watering 
place' was 'one of the most suitable for the residence 
of the consumptive', it was recommended that 'the 
Council... purchase ... the said map for the purpose of 
publication, in such a form as to serve as "Health 
Guide Map for Scarborough". Hence, the map exhib
ited by Haviland is known only from the published 
version. It was also recommended by the Medical Offi
cer of Health that 'the Sanitary Authority ... secure Mr. 
Haviland's map and descriptive memoir, because it is 
desirable for all purposes connected with the Sanitation 
of the town, to have an official map of the borough, 
which should not only show, on a proper scale, the 
streets, roads, public buildings, etc., but those physical 
features which have such a marked influence on the cli
mate of this Health resort'. In this way, large-scale 
manuscript town plans became working documents for 
local authorities. It is, therefore, not surprising that 
most have disappeared over time, nor that they are oc
casionally 'discovered' among past departmental 
records. 

47 Darlington, 1., & Howgego, J.: op cit, no. 389. 

48 In: Gatliff, C.: On Improved Dwellings and their 
beneficial effect on health and morals, and suggestions 
for their extension. 'Read before the Statistical Soci
ety, 16th February, 1875, and Published in the Journal 
for March'. 

Sites of improved dwellings were numbered on the 
map in reference to an 'Index ... showing the Agencies 
by whom the Dwellings have been Provided, and the 
Localities of the Buildings' thus: 

'1 Metropolitan Association for Improving the Dwell
ings of the Industrious Classes 

2 Society for Improving the Condition of the Labour
ing Classes 

3 St. George's, Hanover Square, Parochial Associa
tion for Improving the Dwellings of the 
Labouring Classes 

4 Marylebone Association for Improving the Dwell-
ings of the Industrious Classes 

5 Strand Buildings Company 

6 Central Dwellings Improvement Company 

7 London Labourers' Dwellings Society 

8 Trustees of Peabody's Gift to the London Poor 

9 Improved Industrial Dwellings Company 

10 The Baroness Burdett Coutts 

11 C.J. Freake, Esq. 
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12 William Gibbs, Esq. 

13 The Corporation of the City of London 

14 Countess ofDucie, J. Ruskin, Esq., and others 

15 Right Hon. Russell Gurney, M.P. 

16 W.E. Hilliard, Esq. 

17 G. Newson, Esq. 

18 Mr Matthew Alien 

19 Sir Sydney Waterlow, Bart., M.P. 

20 W.H. Hall, Esq. 

21 Mrs. Harrison 

22 Miss J. Ogle 

23 G. Cutt, Esq. 

24 J.H. Bedford, Golden Lane, Old Street 

25 Brewers' Company 

26 Duchy of Cornwall 

27 Miss Octavia Hill 

28 C. Gatliff, Esq. 

49 'First Garden City Ltd. Plan of present development. 
Spring 1906. Estate Office, Letchworth. From plan 
made by Barry Parker & Raymond Unwin Architects, 
Buxton, & Baldock, Herts.' 

'This plan is subject to modification and must not be 
taken as the basis of any contract. 

NOTE - A large number of plots have been let in addi
tion to those on which houses are shown as erected or in 
course of erection.' 

50 'Welwyn Garden City. Diagram of town plan shewing 
zones, road & rail communications, shops, buildings, 
open spaces, etc.' 

de Soissons continued to produce plans ofWelwyn Gar
den City until at least c.l929. 

See: de Soissons, M.: Welwyn Garden City: A town de
signed for healthy living (1988). 

51 Hyde, R.: op cit, nos. 289(8) and (14). 

A version of the tenth edition of 'Collins' standard map 
of London' (c.l885) has pension districts overprinted in 
red. See: Hyde, R.: op cit, no. 56(A(25)) 

52 For biographical details, see: Simey, T.S., & M.B.: 
Charles Booth: Social Scientist (1960) 

53 For details of Booth's surveys, see: Cullen, M.J.: 
'Charles Booth's poverty survey: some new ap
proaches', in: Smout, T.C. (ed.): The Search for Wealth 
and Stability, Essays in Economic and Social History 
(1979) 

Davies, W.K.D.: 'Charles Booth and the measurement 
of social character' (Area, 10; 1978) 
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Fried, A., & Elman, R.M.: Charles Booths London 
(1969) 

Hennock, E.P.: 'Poverty and social theory in England: 
the experience of the eighteen-eighties' (Social History, 
I; 1976) 

Williams, K.: From Pauperism to Poverty (1981) 

54 The coloured manuscript 25-inch maps prepared in the 
survey revision for the 1902-3 edition are preserved in 
six boxes in the London School of Economics and the 
Museum of London, each of which holds one set. The 
Booth Collection at the LSE also contains street lists 
with suggested colour revisions among the 392 note-
books of house to house surveys and 55 volumes 
including interview records. 

55 For details of the carto-bibliography of Stanford's 'Li
brary Map', see: Hyde, R.: op cit, no.91, which also 
includes an authoritative discussion of Booth's methods 
and some of his social maps. 

The version of the 'Library Map' used as the base for 
overprinting is a state intermediate between the 1886 and 
1891 editions, which was in an otherwise unpublished 
stage of up-dating. 

56 'The streets are coloured according to the general con-
dition of the inhabitants, as follows: 

Red Well-to-do ... Professional classes and large shop
keepers. 

Pink Fairly comfortable (little or no poverty) ... Regular 
employment, good ordinary earnings. 

Purple Mixed with poverty ... Some comfortable, others 
poor. 

Light blue Poor... Those who have a fairly regular, 
though bare income, as 18/- to 211- per 
week, for a moderate family. 

Blue Very poor, casual... Those who fall below the 
above standard and are in chronic want. 

Black Very poor, lowest class ... Vicious, semi-criminal'. 

[Key to: 'Descriptive Map of East End Poverty, com-
piled from School Board Visitors' reports in 1887'] 

Hyde, R.: op cit, wrongly notes that the map published 
in 1889 had a 'seven-point colour scheme' in his detailed 
analysis of 'Booth's Poverty Maps' 

The 1889 map adds that 'a combination of colours- as 
dark blue and black, or pink and red - indicates that the 
street contains a fair proportion of each of the classes rep
resented by the respective colours' and a yellow 
category for 'upper-middle and upper classes'. 

The colour classification related to Booth's subjective 
class classification (which failed to identify the low mid
dle class as a separate group) thus: 

Black - Class A 'Class A: The lowest class -
occasional labourers, loafers and 
semi-criminals. 

Dark Blue- Class B B: The very poor- casual labour, 
hand-to-mouth existence, 
chronic want. 

Light Blue - Class C & D Class C: Intermittent earnings 
D: Small regular earnings. 
The poor - including alike those 
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whose earnings are small, because 
of irregularity of employment, and 
those whose work, though regular, 
is ill-paid. 

Purple - Cla~s C & D with E & F and some B 
E: Regular standard 
earnings - above the pov
erty line. 
Class F: Higher class la
bour. 
The regularly employed 
and fairly paid working 
class of all grades 

Pink - Class F with some G G: Lower middle class 

Red- Class G 1-2 servants H: Upper middle class 

Yellow - Class H 3+ servants; houses rated £100+ 
Lower and upper middle 
class and all above this 
level 

lhe classes C and D, whose poverty is similar in de
gree but different in kind, can only be properly 
separated by information as to employment ... It is the 
same with E and F, which covers the various grades of 
working-class comfort. G and H arc given together for 
convenience.' 

57 'The Map includes Whitechapel, St. George's-in-the-
East, Stepney, Mile End Old Town, Bethnal Green, 
most of Shoreditch, and part of Poplar'. It accompa-
nies Life and Labour of the People Volume 1: East 
London published by Williams & Norgate in 1889. 
The survey results covered in Volume I were initially 
presented to the Royal Statistical Society and published 
in its Journal in 1887 and 1888. 

58 ie Poor Law officials. 

59 The Charity Organisation Society, started in 1869 
was a self-help organisation which aimed to ensure that 
charity money was distributed only to the deserving 
poor who would use it effectively to improve their lives 
and not to the 'undeserving poor' who would 'never 
learn to work or save if they were supported by charity.' 

60 ie by constructing the map from the investigation of 
all families with children aged 3-13 who would attend, 
were attending or had attended public elementary 
schools and investigating no others. George Arkell, 
who had 'had the great advantage of working with Mr 
Charles Booth, and with him did the maps which illus
trate his Life and Labour of London' described the 
same method of gathering the data when discussing the 
later construction of his map of Jewish East London: 
'School Board Visitors' schedules contain particulars 
of all families with children of school age, and the offi
cers make a note of all infants as possible future 
scholars, so that, practically, information was available 
respecting all families with children under fourteen 
years of age'. It was then assumed 'that the propor-
tion ... in the homes where there are no children is the 
same as amongst families appearing on the schedules'. 
For details of Arkell's map of Jewish East London, see: 
Ginsburg, L.: 'Jewish East London in 1899' (London 
Topographical News [The newsletter of the London 
Topographical Society], 22; 1986; and: Smith, D.: 
'The leisure mapping of British towns' (forthcoming). 
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61 Labour and Life of the People. Volume 11: London 
Continued (Williams & Norgate; 1891). The appendix 
case of maps without revision also accompanied the 
nine-volume Life and Labour of the People in London 
published by Macmillan, 1892-7 

62 'Descriptive map of London poverty 1889'. Repro-
duced in: Charles Booths Descriptive Map of London 
Poverty 1889 (London Topographical Society Publica
tion, 130; 1985) with 'An Introduction by David A. 
Reeder' which is a definitive discussion of this version 
of the map. The coverage of each section, by registra
tion district, is: North West sheet: 'part of Hampstead; 
Paddington (excepting north-west corner); Parts of St. 
George's Hanover Square, Westminster, Strand, Hot
born and Islington; the whole of St. Giles's and 
Marylebone; and most of St. Pancras.' 

North East sheet: 'parts of Hackney, Islington and Hot
born; the whole of the City, Shoreditch, Bethnal Green, 
Whitechapel, St. George's-in-the-East, Stepney, Mile 
End, and Part of Poplar'. (Note- the East London part 
of this map was prepared in 1887, & published in 
Vol.l).' 

South East sheet: 'St. Saviour's and St. Olave's, South
wark, and parts of Lambeth, Camberwell and 
Greenwich.' 

South West sheet: 'the Parish of Chelsea, and Parts of 
Fulham, Kensington, St. George's Hanover Square, 
Strand, Lambeth and the Battersea Portion of 
Wandsworth.' 

63 Nevertheless, it is included in Hyde's catalogue, see: 
Hyde, R.: op cit, no. 252. 

64 'In passing from the special study of East London to 
a review of the whole Metropolis the method of inquiry 
into the condition of the people was slightly changed. 
In dealing with East London (and afterwards with Cen
tral London and Battersea) the unit taken was the 
family. In extending over the larger area the street has 
been substituted as a working basis. Instead of noting 
the number of children going to school from each 
household with the employment and social position of 
its head, we contented ourselves with stating the num-
ber of children street by street, dividing them as to 
class according to what is known of the parents, but 
giving only general particulars of the occupations. The 
result is, that the division of the population according 
to the conditions under which they live has been main
tained, but that according to employment has been 
dropped... The information is otherwise the same in 
character as that used in Vol. 1., and has been dealt 
with in much the same way.' 

65 One of Booth's volunteer helpers was the socialist 
Beatrice Webb who was prominent in the Fabian Soci
ety whose radical pamphlets had a wide circulation 
among the educated. See: Webb, B.: My Apprentice
ship ( 1926) in which she describes the 'social 
topography' maps of the 1889 survey as 'perhaps the 
most impressive achievement, and certainly the most 
picturesque outcome of the whole enquiry.' 

66 Hyde, R.: op cit. Confusingly, Hyde notes that both 
'the Tower Hamlets map in volume one and the Tower 
Hamlets area of the London map in volume two ... both 
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have 1889 in their titles'. whereas the former map, al
though published in 1889, is dated 1887 and only the 
latter is dated 1889. 

67 'Map shewing degrees of poverty in London in areas 
with about 30,000 inhabitants in each compiled from in
formation collected in 1889-1890'. See: Hyde, R.: op 
cit, no 254. 

68 The sub-divisions of the blocks ... generally correspond 
with those adopted by the London School Board for ad
ministrative purposes. The few exceptions are indicated 
by a dotted line'. 

69 'Map descriptive of London poverty, 1898-9 .. .' Anal-
ternative version of this map has parish names and 
boundaries printed in black. 

70 Life and Labour of the People in London (Macmillan; 
1902-3) 

71 The map extends roughly to Hackney, Canning Town 
and the Isle of Dogs in the east; Hampstead and High-
gate in the north; Harlesdon, Acton and Hammersmith in 
the west; and Wandsworth, Balham, Clapham, Brixton 
and East Dulwich in the south. 

72 The 21 sheets covering 'convenient districts', inserted 
in the 'Religious Influences' volumes, did not form a 
complete map. 

73 For examples of the use of Booth's poverty maps, see: 
Whitehead, J.: The Growth of St. Marylebone and Pad
dington from Hyde Park to Queens Park ( 1989) 

74 

75 

76 

Daily Mail, 31 January 1919 

In: J.E. Preston Murdock: All Clear (1920) 

See, for example, Hyde, R.: op cit: 

no. I 59: 'Metropolitan fire brigade stations, April 1876' 
which shows fire brigade stations and telegraph commu
nication between them. 

no. 244: 'Map of the Metropolitan Fire Brigade on the 
1st January, 1888' (1890). 

no. 289(4): 'London County Council. Map showing dis
tribution of existing & proposed fire brigade stations' 
(c.l898). 

no. 27(B(6)): 'Davies' map of the British metropolis' is 
known in a copy adapted to act as 'Captain Shaw's map 
of a fire brigade to protect the whole of London and its 
vicinity within the jurisdiction of the Metropolitan 
Board of Works at a cost of £50,000 per annum'. 
(c.l864). 

77 'Proportion of population of East London & Hackney 
born abroad (1881)'. The map 'includes all persons born 
in Foreign Countries and in British Colonies and depend
encies'. 

'Proportion of population of East London & Hackney, 
born outside London'. 

'Proportion of population of East London & Hackney, 
born in other parts of the United Kingdom (1881)'. 
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The three London maps have Registrar's districts and 
sub-districts respectively named and numbered 'in agree
ment with the Census Tables 1881'. 

A similar map of England and Wales delineates by shad
ing the 'Proportion of inhabitants of East London & 
Hackney (1881) born in other parts of England and 
Wales per I 000 of population of their native counties'. 

78 'Blocks of Buildings, Schools and Immigration'. 

79 'A map of London showing the proportion of the in-
habitants of each registration sub-district in 1881, born 
in other parts of the United Kingdom'. See: Hyde, R.: 
op cit, no. 253. 

80 Not recorded in: Hyde, R.: op cit. 

81 'in the Superintendent Registrar's Districts according 
to the Census returns of 1871'. Published as a supple
ment to Land, no. 15, 21st May 1881. See: Hyde, R.: 
op cit, no. 183. 

82 'Map of London & suburbs shewing ... in the Superin-
tendent Registrar's Districts during the decennial period 
1871 to 1881 '. Journal of the Statistical Society, vol. 
XLVIII (1885). See: Hyde, R.: op cit, no. 215. 

83 Hume became vice-chairman of the Liverpool school 
board, 1870-6. 

84 For the full story of the production of these maps, see: 
'Maps for the School Board of London' in: Hyde, R.: 
op cit. See also his catalogue no. 168 for details of edi
tions. 

85 'School-Board map of London'. What appears to be a 
proof copy of the map using the 1868 edition of Stan
ford's Library Map has some sheets with schools 
indicated in yellow, red, blue and black. The 1886 edi
tion of the 'School-Board' map indicates schools in red 
only but later a blue circle was stamped around volun-
tary schools on some sheets of at least one copy. 

86 Produced by the Local Government and Statistical De
partments, dated May 1905. 

87 See: Hyde, R.: op cit, no. 289 (5),(7),(9),(10), (11), 
(12), (13), (16), (17), (18), (19) and no. 105 (45). 

88 See: Hyde, R.: op cit, no. 283. Bacon also portrayed 
the location of board schools in London c.l877 and in 
subsequent London atlases, see no. 164. 

89 Published in: Monnington, W.: Our London Poor 
Law Schools (c.l898). See: Hyde, R.: op cit, no. 299. 

90 See: Hyde, R.: op cit, no. 105 (33) 

91 Showing the positions of the central and branch librar-
ies. 

15 




